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    City of Natchez

Preservation Commission Regular Meeting

Wednesday, January 8, 2020 5:15 p.m.

Council Chambers

115 S. Pearl Street

Natchez, MS 39120

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting of Wednesday, January 8, 2020 was called to order by Chairperson Marty Seibert.

ROLL CALL

Commissioners Present:
Marty Seibert, Chairperson

Valencia Hall





Smokey Joe Frank

Andy Sartin
Liz Dantone
Frances Morris

Charles Hill
Mac Hazlip
Commissioners Absent: 
Shirley Petkovsek

Staff:



Riccardo Giani, City Planner
MINUTES

Motion: I move to defer the minutes from the November and December 2019 meetings.
MOTION BY: Commissioner Valencia Hall
SECOND BY: Commissioner Frances Morris
All in favor: ALL
None opposed: NONE
CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT: None
PUBLIC HEARING APPLICATIONS: 

1. Application #NPC 20-01. Wade Heatherly, 109 Washington St., Map #41-112A-50:  Request to enclose an existing porch. 

Mr. Giani gave staff findings.

Background:
    The applicant is proposing an exterior enclose a side porch with wooden siding.  The existing screen door will be replaced and a new window opening is proposed. The enclosure will be painted to match the existing colors.

Staff Findings:  The porch will be enclosed with wooden lap siding, matching the exposure and design of the existing wooden siding.  The wooden siding will replace all of the existing screened areas. When enclosing a porch the Historic Natchez Design Guidelines state, “rear porches may be enclosed for additional living space if they are not readily viewed from the public right of way and the enclosure retains original columns, trim, and railings.  Enclosures should be built behind the existing rail components.” (pg. 83) There are no existing rail components or architecturally significant design elements existing as this porch was a non-original addition of the house constructed in the 1970s, per the owner. The porch is on the Canal Street side, and is visible from the public right-of-way.  Planning staff opines that the proposed enclosure is in keeping with designs reflective of the Historic District due to the use of recommended materials and its small scale.

The applicant is proposing a double window on the North elevation of the porch, matching the existing first-floor double window on the principal building. When proposing a new window the Guidelines recommend, “Designing and installing additional windows on rear or non-character defining elevations if required by the new use.” (pg. 50) The window will be placed centrally on the northern elevation and will align with the existing first floor window as to not disrupt any patterns or visual consistencies.  The applicant intends to find a matching wooden, 3-over-one window for the new opening.  The applicant also intends to replace the existing screened door, with a patio door with a single pane of glass. A door design has not been submitted, however planning staff recommends that a sample door be submitted to the Commission and Historic Natchez Foundation prior to permits being issued to ensure that it is unobtrusive
APPLICANT COMMENT: The applicant was not present at the meeting. 
PUBLIC COMMENT: Planning staff received one objection letter, however it did not state a reason. 
STUDY SESSION:  Commissioner Dantone stated that the proposed 3-over-1 window is most commonly seen on craftsman style residences, so she would recommend another window that is also featured on the house, such as a 2-over-2.  She continued by stating that there is clear evidence that this house has seen several renovations and additions incorporating a variety of window types.  However, in her opinion a 2-over-2 window would be more reflective of the building’s original design. 
Commissioner Sartin agreed with Commissioner Dantone regarding the 2-over-2 window because there is an existing 2-over-2 window on the first floor, adjacent to the subject porch. He stated that it is difficult to determine the exact location and size of the proposed opening because there is no sketch or window specifications received.  
Chairperson Seibert agreed and stated that she felt that an alternative door should be received as single pane doors are not appropriate for the historic district. 

Commissioner Dantone also suggested to staff, to relay to the applicant, to recommend boxing in the existing column.  Additionally, she suggested a porch door with sidelights and a transom window.  
Motion:  I move to table application #NPC 20-01, request to enclose an existing porch until the following information is received: 


1.  Recommend 2-over-2 window to match existing on first floor. 



2.  Specifications on window and alternative porch door. 

a. Porch door will be half wood, half glass or sidelights and a transom. 
MOTION BY: Commissioner Liz Dantone
SECOND BY:  Commissioner Valencia Hall
All in favor: ALL
None opposed: NONE
2. Application #NPC 20-02. Key Smith., 805 Main Street., Map #41-114A-32: Request to construct a new roof structure.
Mr. Giani gave staff findings
Background:
 This property is located in the On-Top-Of-The-Hill District. The roof on the subject building was built in the same manner as 601 Main Street, NPC 19-49.  This roof system is failing similarly to the roof at 601 Main Street, thus the same solution has been proposed.  The Northwest corner of the roof is suffering from the most water damage, which is also the corner where electrical utilities tie in to the building. 

Staff Findings:  To mediate the issue of the severe water intrusion the applicant and contractor, Mike Smith, has proposed to build a metal R-Panel roof structure within the existing parapet.  The proposed roof structure will be built on a metal frame and will gradually slope towards the rear of the building.  An extension of the existing brick parapet is proposed on the East elevation for the purpose of further concealing the roof structure.  This new brick wall will have a “step-down” design as on the west elevation, and will be painted to match the existing color of the building. The new roof will catch and direct rainwater towards the rear of the building (away from Main Street) into a metal gutter system running the width of building.   The metal boxed gutter will feed into two downspouts on the Northeast and Northwest corners of the building.

The existing roof is composed of a series of layers of felt, tar, and small rocks (not in that order). The proposed metal roof is an R-panel metal roof.  When proposing a new design, materials, or an alteration the Natchez Design Guidelines recommend that alterations are on inconspicuous sides; do not remove or negatively affect significant architectural details; are composed of materials acceptable in the historic district; and not be visible from the public right-of-way. The solution proposed will screen the roof alteration from the public right-of-way.  The applicant proposal includes seemingly sufficient measures to screen the R-panel metal roof, a roof not recommended in the Design Guidelines.  If an approval is granted for the proposed work, planning staff recommends that specific language be included in the prospective motion relating to the unique conditions present at this site.
APPLICANT COMMENT: Mr. Key Smith, owner of the subject building, stated that they have been suffering from severe water intrusion.  Like the Hobdy’s (NPC 19-49), they have tried multiple solutions to no avail.  
PUBLIC COMMENT: No objection letters were received. 
STUDY SESSION:  Commissioner Sartin confirmed with the contractor, Mike Smith, that the existing parapet roof will be built up on the east and west sides of the building.  Mike Smith stated that was correct, with the intent of fully screening the roof structure from the public right-of-way. 

Commissioner Dantone stated that alterations that are concealed from the public right-of-way is the preferred method within the historic district.   
Motion:  I move to approve application #NPC 20-02, request for the exterior alteration to construct a new roof structure based on the following findings: 
1.  The applicant has demonstrated to the commission that the roof structure will be completely screened by the extended parapet. 

2.  The roof structure will not negatively affect the architectural character of any surrounding buildings. 

MOTION BY: Commissioner Andy Sartin
SECOND BY:  Commissioner Frances Morris
All in favor: ALL
None opposed: NONE
3. Application #NPC 20-04. Judy Weaver, 533 S. Canal Street.  Map #41-113B-36: Request for new construction of a residence. 
Mr. Giani gave staff findings. 

Background:
    The owner has submitted plans to construct a new residence within Downriver Residential Historic District. The owner has submitted 4-5 revisions since the original was submitted in 2014.  There was an approved variance (PC 14-5) to reconstruct a residence in the same place as a demolished building (NPC 13-157).  

Staff Findings:  The recent design differs from previous submittals, however the footprint of the building has remained the same throughout.  The main difference seen in the most recent submittal is the split-slope roof, rather than a gable end structure. The house will still have an attached garage, accessible from the rear. The floor of the garage is lower from the floor of the proposed house, as the house is supported by brick piers.  When proposing new construction the Natchez Design Guidelines state that it, “should be of a sympathetic design to the surrounding neighborhood architecture in style and design, which means the new structure should not be completely foreign to the neighborhood environment.”  (pg. 99)  A “split-roof” structure did not exist on the lot previously, nor does the design exist within a close proximity of the subject property.

Particularly on the Southern and Western elevations, the positioning of the openings compared to the column spacing has changed, portraying an unbalanced pattern of spaces and openings. When proposing a configuration of openings on a new structure, the Guidelines that they are “compatible with the proportions of adjacent structures.”  In addition, the new construction should reflect the common patterns and consistencies seen on other buildings with gable ends (or other similar period designs), and wrap around porches. 

The materials for the roof and siding are not specified, however the windows are to be either vinyl or metal clad.  For new construction it has been acceptable to use a composite siding, or cement board siding in the lap design, however wood is the preferred material.  Final exterior materials and specifications (including exposure of the siding) will need to be submitted prior to permits.  Vinyl and/or metal clad windows are not permitted on historic structures as replacements for historic openings.  The Preservation Commission would need to verify the source and exact specifications of all window and doors proposed on the house prior to approval.
APPLICANT COMMENT: The applicant’s brother was present to answer any questions and receive any feedback. 
PUBLIC COMMENT: Carter Burns, Director of the Historic Natchez Foundation, stated that he shared the same comments mentioned by staff regarding the split slope and the spacing of columns and windows.  He added that the blank space above the attached garage needs to mediated.  
Chairperson Seibert stated that this project has undergone several revisions, and previous designs have been approved by the Preservation Commission.  

Commissioner Dantone stated that it doesn’t appear that the shutters are proportional to the windows, meaning each shutter is ½ the width of the window and attached to brackets to give the appearance of being operable.  She continued by stating the square base of the column should be proportionate to the cap rail.  Lastly, she stated that she preferred previous submittals that had an entrance and steps that faced Canal Street. 

Commissioner Sartin agreed with comments relating to the need for balancing window openings and columns.  He also stated that he had no issues with the split slope roof. Commissioner Sartin, also suggested to the applicant’s representative that a faux window or vent to be placed in the gable facing Canal Street. 

Commissioner Sartin also offered a solution to the “high-waisted” columns.  He stated that if the square bases did not exceed 3” above the cap rail, it would look more proportionate.  
Motion:  I move to approve application #NPC 20-04, request to construct a new residence, with the following conditions: 
1.  Shutters to be proportionate to the window openings, mounted on brackets to make operable or give the appearance of operability. 

2.  The square bases of the columns to not exceed 3” above the proposed cap rail. 

3.  Revise drawings to show faux vent or window in gable facing Canal St. 

4.  Window specifications received. 

5.  Siding can be either cement board or wood, not to exceed 5” drop. 

6.  Garage door final specifications to planning staff and commission. 

7.  Final paint colors to be submitted to Paint Committee. 
MOTION BY: Commissioner Andy Sartin
SECOND BY:  Commissioner Valencia Hall
All in favor: ALL
None opposed: NONE
UNFINISHED BUSINESS: None
ADJOURNMENT: 

Motion:  I move to adjourn the Preservation Commission meeting of January 8, 2020.
MOTION BY: Commissioner Liz Dantone
SECOND BY: Commissioner Frances Morris
All in favor: ALL
None opposed: NONE
MEETING ADJOURNED
APPROVED: 
_______________________________
Date: ____________

ATTEST:


_______________________________
Date: ____________
